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Jacksonville Waterways Commission

Aaron Bowman, Chair

JACKSONVILLE WATERWAYS COMMISSION
Wednesday, May 10, 2017
City Council Chamber
9:30 a.m.

The monthly meeting of the Jacksonville Waterways Commission was called to order on Wednesday, May 10, 2017, at 9:30 a.m. by the Chair, Council Member Aaron Bowman.
In attendance:  Council Members Aaron Bowman (Chair), Jim Love (Vice Chair), Anna Lopez Brosche; Commissioners Gary Anderson, Garrett N. Barket, Lane T. Burnett, Jed Davis, Steven Davis, Jill D. Haskell, Ralph C. Hodges, Raymond S. Pringle, Jr., Steve Swann, Marshall Adkison, Ex-Officio, Michelle Tappouni, Ex-Officio; Council President Lori Boyer; Assistant General Counsel Paige Johnston; Dr. Quinton White, Dr. Gerard Pinto, Jacksonville University; Captain Jim Suber, Waterways Coordinator/City Harbormaster; Samantha Lane, Legislative Assistant; John J. Jackson, Council Research Division.  See attached sign-in sheet for additional attendees.
The Commission voted to approve the minutes for the April 12, 2017 meeting, as distributed.

The meeting’s first presentation was an update on work currently being done to develop Exchange Club Island Park.  The presenter was Brian Burket, Natural Resource Recreation Specialist, Parks, Recreation and Community Services Department.
In a brief history of Exchange Island, Mr. Burket explained that the island was created by spoil from channel dredging in the St. Johns River and was referred to as Mud Island.  In 1956, the State of Florida gave the island to Duval County with the stipulation that the island was used for public park purposes only.  There have been multiple attempts to develop the island, all to no avail.  Up until a few years ago, there were absolutely no facilities on the island.
Mr. Burket explained that current plans to develop the park focus on the southern end of the island.  In 2013, a FIND (Florida Inland Navigation District) grant enabled the funding for designing a nature trail,  pier and a kayak launch.  In summer 2015, a nature trail was cut and marked.  In summer 2016, an Eagle Scouts project placed picnic tables on the site.  In April construction work on a dock facility was completed, using material that can withstand a fair amount of vandalism.  The next phase of work in the development of the park will be the use of FIND funding for the construction of two picnic shelters.  Long-term plans include expanding the nature trail, the installation of ADA compliant facilities, a waterless restroom and monitoring by the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office.
Council Member Jim Love asked if any thought had been given to developing some kind of access to the island from the Matthews Bridge.
Commissioner Gary Anderson asked if there had ever been an ecological study of the island.
Commissioner Raymond Pringle suggested that information about the island’s potential be placed on the City’s web page and that the island become a water taxi stop.  He also said that there is excellent fishing at the site.

The Chair, Council Member Bowman, wondered if it would be feasible for the Commission to plan a trip to visit and inspect Exchange Club Island Park.  Council Member Love said that there would be a Sunshine Law issue with a group trip to the island.  Mr. Bowman said that he would ask the Ethics Office to advise on the propriety of such a visit.

Commissioner Ralph Hodges asked if there were any animals on the island.  Brian Burket said that with the exception of happening upon bones that look like the remains of rodent-like creatures, he encountered no signs of animal life on the island.  Insofar as the legend that the island was inundated with rattlesnakes, Mr. Burket said that in his extensive traversing the island, he never saw a snake.

Commissioner Jed Davis said that Exchange Club Island Park is a perfect example of a resource in our midst that needs developing.  He asked Brian Burket how he would go about arranging a camping trip to the island park.  Mr. Burket said that a camping trip to the island park, at this stage of development, would be fraught with challenges.  There is no source of water on the island and no restroom facilities.  He said that it would be another couple of years before he envisions the island park viable for camping trips.  He further explained that the City needs a partner to help manage the island.  The City is not ready for RFPs yet.

Commissioner Lane Burnet raised the issue of vandalism.  He asked if the Jacksonville Sheriff’s Office is patrolling the area.   Captain Jim Suber explained that the JSO Marine Unit is aware of the island and is monitoring.  As of June 1st, the Marine Unit is being enlarged and it is likely that monitoring Exchange Club Island Park Island will be routine.
Commissioner Garrett Barket suggested that the use of cisterns could very well remedy the lack of water at the island park.  Heavy rainfalls could provide a fair amount of water.

Next on the agenda, the Commission heard a presentation on the St. Johns River Taxi & Tours by Heather Surface whose family has been in the river ferry business for thirty years.

Ms. Surface noted that the St. Johns River Taxi service operates three vessels: one 60-seat ferry and two 100-seat ferries.  In addition to taxi service, the vessels are used for tours and are often rented as entertainment venues.  Ms. Surface explained that the water taxi business is changing what it does.  While the regular fares for taxi service are flat, taxi tours are up.
Ms. Surface reported that the water taxi staff has been enlarged to include not just the crew that operates the water taxi; the staff now includes teachers, musicians, retired military, historians, all of whom have a passion for the river and a passion for Jacksonville.

Ms. Surface reported that the taxi service has partnered with the St. Johns Riverkeeper in the latter’s programs that engage students for learning opportunities on the river for science projects.  To date, over 12, 000 students have participated in the program.  Sponsors for the learning on the river program include the Duval County School Board and CSX Corporation.

The river taxi service now includes tours that take passengers to the Riverside Arts Market (RAM) and the Jacksonville Zoo.  The taxi service partners with the Museum of Science and History for science and history tours.  6,000 seniors to date have participated in the taxi service’s senior citizen forays on the river.  
To attract people downtown and onto the river, the taxi service works with downtown hotels, restaurants and Visit Jacksonville.  In the future, the taxi service would like to connect with local, state and national parks such as the Kingsley Plantation, Fort Caroline and Exchange Club Island.

Ms. Surface raised two particular issues that are of concern to the water taxi service.  Siltation at the Jacksonville Zoo makes it problematic when it comes to docking the vessel.

Council President Lori Boyer remarked that she had met with Council Vice President John Crescimbeni to discuss the issue of dredging at the Jacksonville Zoo.  While dredging has not been ruled out as a possible solution to the siltation problem, another option is to extend the zoo’s dock further out in the river.

Another issue that is of concern to the taxi service is the inability to determine when the FEC Railroad Bridge is going to be down.  There is no way of knowing when trains are expected.  Commissioner Ralph Hodges mentioned that the railroad bridge issue had previously been raised and discussed by the Commission.   In response to the inability to predict the arrival of trains and the bridge’s closing, Council President Boyer explained that changing the Beaver Street yard’s operations is key.  She explained that the City had worked with the Jacksonville Transportation Authority in an effort to obtain a TIGER grant from the federal government for the installation of a signalization mechanism for the Beaver Street yard.  A signal upgrade at the yard would vastly improve the situation.
Council Member Love thanked Ms. Surface for the presentation and vowed to work harder to get more water taxi access points.

Commissioner Raymond Pringle asked how accessible are the water taxis.  Ms. Surface explained that all of the water taxi vessels are ADA accessible.

Next on the meeting’s agenda was the monthly status report on the St. Johns River, water quality and manatees. Dr. Quinton White reported that the lack of rainfall has been significant.  The lack of rain has resulted in increased salinity levels in the river.  The rainfall is 14” below normal.  The water level in the upper basin of the river is approaching severe drought level.  Marine species are moving further upstream.  Dr. White explained that fresh water plants and grasses are gone.  The trees in the Julington Creek area are beginning to die.  All of this is caused by the increased salinity level in the river.
Dr. White reported that on the previous day, May 9, 2017, the contract between the City of Jacksonville and Jacksonville University for the latter’s monitoring the artificial reefs in the river was signed.

Dr. White reported that the Ocearch research vessel will be in Jacksonville until mid-June.  The ship will then venture to the coast of New Jersey to track great white sharks.  The ship will then head to Long Island.

Dr. Gerard Pinto reported that things are fairly quiet with the manatees; no reports of fatalities.  There will be an aerial survey of manatees at the end of May.  There are a lot of manatees in the area which enhances the potential for fatalities.

In New Business, Commissioner Pringle announced that he will be showing a video on adaptive kayaking at the next Waterways Commission meeting.

Captain Jim Suber announced that a vessel that has been sunk in the Ortega River will be raised and removed from the river on Thursday, May 11th.  Funding for this operation was made available by the Florida Fish and Wildlife Conservation Commission.  The State Legislature provides funds for local communities’ initiatives to remove sunken vessels in their rivers.
In Old Business, Commissioner Gary Anderson announced that the Entertainment Subcommittee will meet June 7, 2017, at 1:30 P.M. in Conference Room A.

In Public Comments, John Nooney described the fish kill that he happened upon in Hogan’s Creek on May 6, 2017.

There being no further business, the meeting was adjourned at 10:52 A.M.

John J. Jackson, Council Research Division (904) 630-1729

06.1417

Posted: 12:00 P.M.

�








